
Heritage Commission Meeting Minutes 
Londonderry, New Hampshire 

March 22, 2012 
 
 In attendance: Chairman Commissioner Arthur Rugg, Vice-Chairman Commissioner Jim 

Schwalbe, Commissioners Tom Bianchi, David Colglazier, Sue Joudrey and Alternate Commissioners 
Jim Butler, Pauline Caron, Janet Cichocki, and Town Planner Cynthia May. 

Absent: Commissioner Martin Srugis and an undesignated Town Councilor. Previous Councilor 
O’Keefe was not re-elected and Council had not appointed a new liaison. 

 Chairman Art Rugg Called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM in the Sunnycrest Meeting Room of 
the Town Hall.  

Chairman Rugg appointed Alternate Caron to vote for Commissioner Srugis. 
 Alternate Commissioner Caron moved and Commissioner Joudrey seconded a motion to approve 

the minutes for January 26, 2012. The motion passed 5-0-1. Commissioner Schwalbe abstained 
because he was not at that meeting. 

It was noted prior to the meeting being called to order that Alternate Commissioner Butler had 
been elected to the Town Council, but had not been sworn in yet. Therefore, he could act as an 
alternate for this meeting. 

A presentation was made by Mark Hugeback, Principal, M+H Architects, St. Louis, Missouri, for 
American Tire Distributors. The owner wants to build a warehouse on Clark Road, Map 17, lot 45-3. 
Mr. Hugeback described a rendering of the structure that has 125,060 square feet and is 30 feet high. It 
has a poured on site concrete wall panel siding with two tan colors. The east side of the building has 
doors for loading and unloading trucks with the appropriate paved driveway and maneuvering areas. 
The west side has a long windowless wall facing Clark Road. Hugeback noted the number of plantings 
that surround and shield the building and are used throughout the property for appearance and 
buffering.  

Alternate Caron asked about lilacs being part of the vegetation plan. Hugeback said that there 
were 52 lilacs as part of the plan. 

Hugeback noted that there are a number of stonewall sections on the land and he proposed 
moving them to new locations. After a discussion with the Commission it was decided to move the 
stones to create walls near the entrance drive where they could be enjoyed by more people. It would be 
easier to move some of them to the southwest corner where they could mark the property line, but it 
was noted that nobody would see them at that location. Hugeback and Commission agreed that the new 
location would be better for retaining them and that a plan for their location would be provided to the 
Commission and the Planning Board. 

Planner May noted that white pines would be used for some shielding in this location because 
they would grow and serve that purpose. May noted that normally they are not good because the tree 
grows up and the shielding rises with the height of the tree. 

Alternate Butler asked about the siding. Commissioner Colglazier asked about the siding 
coloration. Hugeback noted that the siding was poured on site and then painted. The colors were used 
by American Tire at all of its sites. Hugeback said that the siding was painted because of the difficulty 
in trying to color the concrete uniformly when so many batches are used. 

Butler also asked about exterior lighting. Hugeback said that there was only required lighting on 
the west side for an egress door and there was approved lighting on the east side for truck movement.  

Butler asked about equipment on the roof. Hugeback said that there was none visible from the 
center of the adjacent road as required by code. He said that a little would be visible from a nearby 



house. 
Mr. Hugeback showed the Commission a couple of sign plans. He was told that he would need to 

come back with plans that had exterior illumination or dark backgrounds with light letters. Hugeback 
noted that the signs were a standard configuration and design for American Tire. The Commission had 
not objection for the size, style or design of the sign, but was only concerned with the method of 
illumination.  

Alternate Caron asked about the exterior lighting. Mr. Hugeback said that the lighting plan had 
zero levels at the property lines. He said that illumination was needed for the paved areas because the 
company usually operated with two labor shifts. 

The Commission approved of the plans for the building and grounds. Plans for signs will need to 
be submitted at a future meeting. 

A presentation was made by Steve McDonough, owner of the Coach Stop Restaurant at 176 
Mammoth Road. He passed out a couple of preliminary plan drawings of a proposed addition to the 
building. In the southeast corner he wants to extend the roof line to match that of the rest of the 
structure and then have it slope back down to an elevated deck level. This would fill in this corner of 
the building, create a deck space, enlarge a bar area and create an office space at the ground level under 
the deck. McDonough also wants to remove a third floor office space and raise the ceiling level on the 
second floor. 

Commissioner Bianchi wanted to know if the second floor would be accessible. McDonough said 
that only the first floor was accessible, but that the new space on the first would be accessible as well. 

There were no other questions from the Commission.  
Mr. McDonough said that there were several other issues to be resolved before he could proceed. 
A presentation was made by Adam Wagner, Senior Architect, Cube3 Studio, Lawrence, 

Massachusetts, on behalf of the Elliott Health Systems for modifications to plans for phase 4 and 5 at 
31 Buttrick Road, map 6, lot 31. Mr. Wagner showed a drawing of the site plan wherein the Elliott 
would like to change the location of two previously approved signs. A large facility sign would be 
moved from near Buttrick Road  to be near NH Route 102 and a smaller directional sign would be 
moved to the Buttrick Road side. The Commission had no objection to the sign location changes. 

Mr. Wagner presented a new design for the facility sign to be located near NH Route 102. This 
new design was created by the Elliot staff. This design was not approved by the Commission. The 
Commission said that the approved sign could be used, but a new sign would need to be submitted for 
approval. Mr. Wagner was advised that a new sign design should come closer to the concept of 
exterior illumination of its faces or that there should be light colored letters on a dark background, if 
internal illumination was desired.  

Commissioner Bianchi created a distributed copies of a CD with images on them as part of the 
Commission’s effort to create a guide to what Londonderry structures could be considered acceptable 
for developers and builders. Mr. Bianchi said that this was a preliminary step and that he would 
appreciate comments on his efforts. He said that he planned to go out and take some more pictures for 
inclusion in the end product. 

Commissioner Srugis joined the meeting at 8:55, coming from the Budget Committee meeting. 
Commissioner Colglazier said that the tax assessment legislation draft was in it second revision 

and that a third was planned. He said that he was waiting for some words of wisdom from the NH 
Department for Historic Resources with regards to a few small components of the plan. He noted that 
he had met with Director Goodman at the NH Preservation Alliance. He had also received some 
comments from Southern NH Planning and one Commission member. He said that Chairman Rugg 
had passed along a good legislative guide from Southern NH Planning. 



Chairman Rugg and Planner May noted that the Planning Board meeting of April 4 would 
include plans for the shopping area that the Commission had reviewed several times. Also, there would 
be a Master Plan meeting on April 12 at the Londonderry High School. 
 Alternate Commissioner Caron moved and Commissioner Bianchi seconded a motion to adjourn. 
The motion passed 6-0-0 at 9:04 PM. 

 
David Lee Colglazier, 
Secretary 
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